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Dear Parent(s)

I welcome you to Christ the King Primary School and Nursery Unit.  At 
Christ the King we provide high quality education founded on Catholic 
principles, recognising the needs of each individual and valuing the 
contribution of the home, parish and the wider community.  We respect 
each other’s culture, language and beliefs.  We aim to develop the whole 
child in a safe, caring yet challenging learning environment.

Roisin Darcy 
PRINCIPAL

Mission Statement

We aim to create a calm and caring community, where each child will be 
encouraged to reach their true potential.  Central to the creation of 

this environment is a commitment to Christian values, by recognising the 
value and worth of each child through the development of

self-respect and understanding.  We aim to establish a community 
wherein pupils, teachers, parents, support staff and Board of Governors 

enjoy a sense of belonging and have an important part to play.

In Christ the King every child will be “The best that they can be.”
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General Information about the school
Christ the King is a Catholic Maintained School, 
situated in the parish of Cappagh in close proximity 
to Christ the King Church on the Gortin Road.

The school consists of the primary sector and a 
fully contained Nursery Unit.

The Nursery Unit is a fabulous unit which boasts 
a huge classroom/play area, a quiet room, toilets 
and a staff room/kitchen. Outside the nursery is a 
secure, well equipped area for outdoor play.

The younger pupils have a large secure outdoor play area which is enclosed by the school 
itself. There is also a large tarmac area for older pupils, as well as extensive grassy areas 
for outdoor play and games. There are a wide variety of resources available for all pupils to 
play with at break and dinner times.

The Year 1 & 2 classrooms have been 
completely refurbished.  The Foundation 
Playroom has undergone a complete 
transformation into a beautiful well-
equipped room where our Foundation 
Stage pupils have access to the most up to 
date play resources.

The school also boasts a brand new 
outdoor classroom which facilitates 
learning around the area of The World 
Around Us, an essential component of the 
N.I. Curriculum.



3

Teaching Staff (September 2016)

	 Principal	 Mrs Roisin Darcy
	 Vice-Principal / Year 1	 Mrs Roisin Quinn
	 Nursery teacher	 Mrs Emma Mc Donald
	 Year 2 teacher	 Miss Aine Nugent
	 Year 2 teacher	 Miss Cara Sludden	
	 Year 3 teacher	 Mrs Marie Quinn
	 Year 4 teacher	 Mrs Noelle Toner
	 Year 5 teacher	 Mrs Eimear Donnelly 
	 Year 6 teacher 	 Mr Gabriel Brogan
	 Year 7 teacher	 Mr Hugh Meenagh
	 Learning Support teacher	 Mrs Benedicta McGuigan
 

We endeavour to keep our class sizes small so that children gain the full advantage of 
individual support from their teacher.  We also employ classroom assistants in all classes 
to support the learning of all children. 

Support Staff
	         

	 School Chaplains	 Fr Kevin Mc Elhennon & Fr Daniel McFaul

	 Secretary	 Mrs Theresa Judge

	 Classroom Assistants	 Mrs Clare Sutherland
		  Mrs Majella Graham
		  Mrs Jacqueline Clarke
		  Miss Claire O’Neill
		  Miss Nicole Sharkey
		  Miss Marian Coyle
		  Miss Aimee Harte
		  Miss Sinead McKernan   

	 Nursery Assistant	 Mrs Nadine Casey

	 Building Supervisor	 Mr John Mooney

	 Lunchtime Supervisors	 Mrs Theresa Judge
                                   	 Mrs Jean Donnelly

	 Cook-in-Charge	 Mrs Anne Bowles
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Board of Governors
Mr Michael Kelly........................................ 	 Chairman & DE Representative
Mr Owen Falconer..................................... 	 Trustee
TBA............................................................... 	 Trustee
Fr Daniel McFaul....................................... 	 Trustee
Mr Martin Colgan...................................... 	 EA Western Region Representative
Dr Josephine Deehan............................... 	 EA Western Region Representative
Mrs Sarah McKiernan.............................. 	 Parent Representative
Mrs Roisin Quinn....................................... 	 Teacher Representative
Mrs Roisin Darcy....................................... 	 Secretary

The Board of Governors has overall responsibility for the managing and 
functioning of the school.  The Governors meet regularly and take an active 

interest in and support the work of the school.
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Christ the King Nursery Unit
Christ the King Nursery Unit caters for 26 children on a full time basis from 9.00am – 1.30pm.  
The Nursery is a purpose built self-contained unit adjoining Christ the King Primary School.  
In addition to a large bright playroom, quiet room and a spacious foyer which displays the 
children’s work, the Nursery has excellent outdoor facilities including a covered play area, 
sandpit and an area where children can use trikes and tractors safely.

The staff recognise that the first years at school 
are the most important years of your child’s school 
life and are committed to providing a safe, secure 
and stimulating learning environment where the 
well being of your child is paramount.

The children experience a well planned and organised 
Nursery Curriculum based on the 6 areas of learning:

•	 The Arts 
•	 Early Mathematical Experiences
•	 Language Development
•	 Personal, Social & Emotional Development
•	 World Around Us
•	 Physical Development & Movement

Parents are seen as equal partners in the learning 
process and are encouraged to take an active role in 
all aspects of the Nursery.

The Nursery has strong links with the local SureStart 
as well as outside agencies e.g. Speech and Language 
Therapists, WEST etc.

The Nursery is an integral part of the school and 
the Nursery children benefit from the many wider 
experiences and facilities that are available in the 
school e.g. school library, spacious assembly hall and 
the Breakfast and After School Club.

A recent ETI report stated that 

all staff ‘provide an interesting and 

progressively challenging pre-school 

programme that meets effectively 

the needs of all of the children… 

The quality of their interaction with 

the children is consistently of a high 

standard.’

Breakfast Club:
 8.30am – 9.00am

After School Club:
 1.30pm - 2.00pm or

1.30pm – 3.00pm
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Induction Programme for Year 1
Parents are informed of the outcome of their application for admission to Year 1 in May.

The Induction Programme for Christ the King is primarily an aid to help both parents and 
children in the transition from home to school, especially for those children who have not 
attended Nursery or Playgroup.

In May/June parents and children will be invited to the school to participate in the 4 week 
Induction Programme.  This will give an opportunity for:

•	 Children to familiarise themselves with their new classroom and to meet with their 
teachers and classroom assistant

•	 Parents to discuss any concerns or worries about their child starting school
•	 Teachers to speak to parents about school routines and through a series of 

workshops explain the workings of the Foundation Stage
•	 Teachers to inform parents of the valuable role they play as educators of their 

children at home and how they can best prepare their children for school.
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Christ the King Primary School	 Catholic Maintained
34 Gortin Road	 Age Range 4-11
Omagh	 Roll:  182
BT79 7HX
Tel No:	 028 8224 7051 
Fax No:  	028 8225 1981 
E-mail:  	 rdarcy480@c2kni.net
Principal:	 Mrs Roísin Darcy	 Chairperson:    Mr Michael Kelly
Admissions No:  48	 Enrolment No:  337

ADMISSIONS CRITERIA – YEAR 1

The Board of Governors of Christ the King Primary School has determined that the following 
criteria shall be applied, in the event of the number of pupils applying for places in Year 1 in 
September being greater than the admissions number in the order set down below.  Within 
each criterion priority will be given to those pupils regarded by the Board of Governors, on 
the basis of supporting written evidence provided by parents and/or statutory agencies, as 
having special circumstances, eg medical, social or security factors.  The criteria will be ap-
plied firstly to children normally resident in Northern Ireland at the time of the proposed 
admission.

In the event of over-subscription in any one of the criteria, taken in order, pupils will be 
selected on the basis of proximity of parents/guardians home to the school as measured by 
the shortest walking route by public thoroughfare.

1	 Children of compulsory school age who normally reside in the Parish of Cappagh.

2	 Children of compulsory school age who have brothers/sisters, half-brother/sisters pres-
ently enrolled in the school.

3	 Children of compulsory school age whose parents/guardian brother/sister, half-broth-
er/half-sister are past pupils and are residing in the Parish.

4	 Children whose parent/guardian is presently a permanent member of the school teach-
ing/ancillary/auxiliary staff.

5	 Other children of compulsory school age.

YEAR 1 ADMISSIONS – AFTER THE BEGINNING OF THE SCHOOL YEAR

If a place becomes available after 1 September 2017 and there are more applicants than 
places, then selection of pupils will be made on the application of Year 1 Admissions Criteria 
to those pupils seeking admission at the time the places become available.
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ADMISSIONS CRITERIA – YEARS 2-7

The Board of Governors of Christ the King Primary School has determined that the following 
criteria shall be applied in the order set down below to all pupils seeking admission to Years 
2-7.

1	 Pupils will be considered for enrolment provided that the school will not exceed its enrol-
ment number as determined by the Department of Education.

2	 Pupils will be considered for admission provided that, in the opinion of the Board of Gov-
ernors, they would not prejudice the efficient use of the school’s resources.

3	 Pupils regarded by the Board of Governors, on the basis of written and other evidence 
supplied by the parents/guardians and statutory or other agencies, as having special cir-
cumstances, eg medical, social or security reasons.

If at the time of consideration of the application there are more eligible applicants than 
places available, then the Admissions Criteria for entry to Year 1 of pupils of compulsory 
school age will be applied.

In the event of over-subscription in any one of the criteria, taken in order, pupils will be 
selected on the basis of proximity of parents/guardians home to the school as measured by 
the shortest walking route by public thoroughfare.

Year Total Applications Total Admissions

2013/2014 27 27

2014/2015 33 33

2015/2016 27 27

2016/2017 25 24
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The Curriculum
“Christ the King Primary and Nursery School promotes high achievement and learning 
for life by working with children to achieve a broad and balanced curriculum delivered 
with support and encouragement to succeed.”

 
In line with the N.I. Primary Curriculum it is the aim of this school to:- 

•	 Create a stimulating and challenging learning environment; 

•	 Continually strive for improvement, working together towards common goals.

There are now three distinct stages covered from 4-11 years.

•	 The Foundation Stage Year 1 and Year 2.

•	 Key Stage One – Year 3 and 4.

•	 Key Stage Two- Years 5, 6 and 7.

•	

The N.I. Curriculum is made up of a range of learning areas which foster attitudes and 
dispositions. These incorporate assessment for learning which aims to promote and encourage 
learning experiences. These include the following:

Whole Curriculum Skills and Capabilities

In Christ the King we will provide children with opportunities to engage in active learning 
across all curriculum areas and progressively develop in them.

Cross-Curricular Skills 

•	 Communication

•	 Using Mathematics

•	 Using Information and Communications 
Technology

Thinking Skills and Personal Capabilities

•	 Thinking, Problem-Solving and Decision Making

•	 Self-Management

•	 Working with others

•	 Managing Information

•	 Being Creative
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We plan to develop the following attitudes and dispositions:

•	 Personal Responsibility

•	 Commitment 

•	 Determination

•	 Self-Confidence

•	 Tolerance 

•	 Respect

•	 Concern for others

•	 Openness to new ideas

•	 Curiosity

•	 Flexibility

•	 Resourcefulness

The seven learning areas in the Curriculum are:-

•	 Language and Literacy (including Talking and Listening , Reading and Writing);

•	 Mathematics and Numeracy (focusing on the development of mathematical 
concepts and numeracy across the curriculum);

•	 The Arts  (including Art and Design, Drama and Music);

•	 The World Around Us (focusing on 
the development of knowledge , skills and 
understanding in Geography, History and 
Science and Technology);

•	 Personal Development and Mutual 
Understanding (focusing on emotional 
development, social skills, learning to 
learn , health, relationships and sexuality 
education and mutual understanding in the 
local and global community);

•	 Physical Education (focusing on the 
development of knowledge, skills and 
understanding through play and a range of 
physical activities)

•	 Religious Education  (focusing on faith 
development, including biblical stories)
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The Curriculum in Christ the King
Language and Literacy

In Christ the King, the “Read Write Inc.” model is used across 
the school to develop and enhance the pupil’s Literacy skills.

•	 Years 1 - 3	 -	 Read Write Inc. Phonics scheme
•	 Years 4 - 7	 -	 Read Write Inc. Literacy & Language.

The school also provides opportunities for pupils to boost their 
reading skills and strategies through a short ten week Reading 
Parthership Programme.

Parents are encouraged to participate each year in our Paired 
Reading Programme which is held for our Year 3 & 4 pupils in the 
Spring Term.

Parents are also invited to attend Literacy workshops with 
their children to promote and enhance Literacy skills and 
they are also invited to Assemblies, to celebrate our pupils’ 
achievements in Literacy.

The school promotes children’s writing through the use of 
school trips, Storytellers, Authors and Poets to stimulate 
writing and ideas.

Mathematics
Mathematics is important in everyday life. Through teaching and learning in this area we aim 
to develop children’s confidence and enthusiasm in using and applying mathematical skills and 
knowledge to the world around them. 

The children are provided with valuable practical experiences which enable them to develop:
•	 Processes in Mathematics
•	 Number
•	 Measures
•	 Shape & Space
•	 Data Handling

We recognise the importance of cross-curricular links 
with Literacy, World Around Us, ICT and other subjects, 
and opportunities to apply numeracy skills across the 
curriculum are promoted by teachers.

The Parental Involvement in Numeracy (PIN) Programme 
develops the skills of parents who are keen to be involved, 
and are willing to support the school with their child’s 
learning. The PIN Programme aims to raise and develop the 
confidence, interest and ability of parents to complement 
the teaching and learning process at home.
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The World Around Us
The World Around Us is the study of Geography, 
History, Science and Technology throughout all 
key stages and is planned to connect learning 
across the three areas mentioned above. 
Children are provided with opportunities to 
develop their Critical and Creative Thinking, 
Personal and Interpersonal Skills through a 
range of topics. The learning is supported by 
trips and excursions which enhance children’s 
experiences and opportunities for learning.

As an Eco-School with Green Flag status our 
school is dedicated and committed to eco-
values which are developed through our Eco-Council.  Our outdoor garden and Poly Tunnel 
provide lots of opportunities for our children to develop lots of different skills.

The Arts
Children are able to express their ideas, feelings 
and interpretations of the world in diverse ways by 
developing their creativity through Music, Drama, Art 
and Design.  Children are offered opportunities to 
participate in role-play, assemblies, Christmas plays 
and concerts. 

Tuition is available in the violin and the guitar for 
pupils in Year 6 and 7.

Tin whistle is also taught in Years 4-7.  The school 
choir plays an important role in the life of the school 

and the local community. The school is the only school in N.I. to attain the Sing Up Award.

Physical Education
Through the Physical Education Curriculum the pupils 
develop physical and sporting abilities through athletics, 
dance, games and gymnastics.

The pupils also participate in extra-curricular sporting 
activities which include:

•  Gaelic	 •  Netball
•  Basketball	 •  Swimming
•  Fundamental Movements	 •  Competitive Blitzes
•  Lisburn Leisure Complex	 •  Maiden City Soccer
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Religious Education
The Catholic ethos permeates all aspects of school life in Christ the King.  Religious Education 
is taught through the Grow In Love Programme.

Parents are encouraged to become involved in the preparation of their children for the 
sacraments of Reconciliation, Holy Communion and Confirmation through the Parish 
Sacramental Programmes ‘Do this in Memory of me’ and ‘You are my Witness’.

The priests of the parish, Fr. Kevin McElhennon and Fr. Daniel McFaul, visit the school 
regularly and celebrate masses throughout the year.  These liturgies encourage the active 
involvement of the pupils, parents and staff.
 
Our religious faith is also celebrated through numerous assemblies, concerts and outside 
events which occur throughout the school year.
 
Our pupils fund raise for numerous charities showing generosity and concern for others less 
fortunate. 

Health Education
The school operates a Healthy Eating Policy and takes part in the Lunch Box Challenge. This 
ensures that there is always a focus on children’s health and well-being. In the Foundation 
Stage children receive a healthy snack at break-times and older children can avail of our 
fruit tuck-shop available, where the children can purchase a piece of fruit at break-time or 
indeed bring their own with them. Our school canteen provides healthy, balanced lunches 
every day. Pupils are encouraged to drink water and are allowed to bring a bottle of water 
to school each day to drink.

Extra Curricular Activities
The school boasts an extensive programme of after school activities including Basketball, 
ICT Club, Film Club, Netball, Gaelic, Soccer and Art.

After-school activities for Year 1 and 2 begin at 2.00 p.m. and end at 3.00 p.m.

After-school activities for Years 3 – 7 begin at 3.00 p.m. and end at 4.00 p.m.

We offer a range of activities to children 
of all ages throughout the year.

As well as an extensive programme of 
activities after school the school provides 
a wide range of extra-curricular activities, 
such as school outings to The Ulster 
American Folk Park, local banks, W5, 
Belfast Zoo, Nutts Corner and Armagh 
Planetarium.
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We also bring many visitors 
in to the school to enhance 
children’s understanding 
of a particular area e.g. 
Storytellers, Authors, The 
Fire Service, Ambulance, 
Science/Technology Fair.

Children experience a wide 
and varied curriculum and 
given lots of opportunities to 
develop all aspects of their 
being.

Pastoral Care
At Christ the King Pastoral Care permeates all aspects of school life. It reflects the values 
attitudes and beliefs of our Catholic faith and involves all members of our school community 
– staff, pupils, parents and the school chaplain.

We strive to create an atmosphere in which children feel secure, know they are valued 
as individuals and reach their full and true potential, spiritually, morally, physically and 
intellectually.

All staff are committed to creating an environment of care and trust where children are 
happy, confident and considerate of the needs of others.

We ensure that all children have a voice in the 
school – our democratically elected school council 
ensures that everyone has their say on everything 
that goes on in the school.

Playground Friends ensure that everyone is happy 
and content at break and lunchtimes.

The recent ETI report found “The quality of the 
provision for pastoral care is outstanding in the 
nursery and school.  The school motto that ‘Every 
child will be the best they can be,’ permeates 
every aspect of the life and work of the school.”
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Dinner
		

Nursery
12.00 noon - 12.30 pm

Year 1, 2 & 5 
12.00 noon - 12.45 pm

Year 3, 4, 6 & 7 
12.45 pm - 1.30 pm

The school canteen offers 
high quality meals through our 
cafeteria system at a cost of 
£2.50 per day or pupils may 
bring a packed lunch.

Attendance

It is essential that all children arrive in good time for school, properly attired in their 
full school uniform. All pupils must attend school for the full 185 days as is required 
by law. If a child should miss school through illness, bereavement or for any other 
reason the school must be informed either by telephone or in written form i.e. a note 
explaining the circumstances. The Educational Welfare Officer visits the school every 
month and monitors attendance.

Nursery
Class begins at 9.00 am and ends at 1.30 pm

Year 1 and 2
Class begins at 9.00 am and ends at 2.00 pm

Year 3-7
Class begins at 9.00 am and ends at 3.00 pm

Children in Nursery, Years 1, 2 & 3 must be 
collected by an adult.

Break
All pupils have a break from 10.45 am-11.00 am, 
when milk is available from school at a nominal 

cost.

The School Day

Breakfast Club:

The school currently 
offers a supervised 
breakfast club from 
8.30am to 9.00am

After-School Nursery Care:

There is currently a provision for children in the 
Nursery to stay over at our after-school club from 
1.30pm until 2.00 pm or 3.00 p.m.  This provision 
begins after Halloween at a cost of £2.00 per day.

Homework Club:

The school currently offers a homework club facility from 2.00 pm until 3.00 pm 
every day for children from Year 1 and 2 at a cost of £1.00 per day.

Further details about all of the above are available from the school.
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The School Uniform
The school uniform is compulsory and must be worn. It consists of 

Boys	 Girls
A yellow polo shirt	 A yellow polo shirt
A royal blue sweatshirt	 A royal blue sweatshirt
Grey Trousers	 Grey pinafore/Grey Skirt
	 Yellow and White Summer Dress
  
A reversible coat and embroidered hat are also available to match the uniform.

Uniform items have the school crest embroidered on them and are available to purchase 
from SELECT Schoolwear here in Omagh .

P.E. Uniform

Yellow t-shirt with school crest 
Royal blue shorts 

The P.E. uniform is available to 
order from the school

Footwear

Children may wear flat shoes or trainers to 
school.

Please ensure that all uniforms are clearly 
labelled with your child’s name.
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Homework
This school believes in the value of homework as it gives the child an opportunity to 
consolidate, reinforce and practice learning experiences from school. It also gives parents 
an opportunity to involve themselves in the educational development of their own children 
and encourages better home/school links.

Children’s homework will cover the full range of subjects as laid down in the N.I. Curriculum 
but will vary according to the needs and abilities of the children. The homework will include 
written, mental and oral work — children will be asked to read, learn tables and spellings, 
complete, set exercises in Maths and English as well as practising musical instruments and 
undertaking some type of research for project work in Year 7.

The period of time a child should spend at homework will vary from child to child but guidelines 
are set out in the school’s homework policy which is available from the school.

Meetings will be held throughout the year to guide and support parents in how best to help 
their children at home. If at any time your child is having difficulty with their homework 
please inform the class teacher as soon as possible so that the matter may be addressed.

Home/School Links
The school welcomes parents and strives to ensure that good relationships exist between 
parents. Parents are kept fully informed of everything going on in the school through 
newsletters and parent information leaflets. We also provide a text messaging service for 
parents whereby we will text you and let you know of any important events coming up in the 
school e.g. Assemblies, Christmas Shows, etc.
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Positive Behaviour Management
Good order and discipline is established and maintained in Christ the King through the 
implementation of our Positive Behaviour Management Policy. In Christ the King Positive 
Behaviour is rewarded and praised at all times. We pride ourselves on the beautiful behaviour 
of the children who attend this school.

A recent ETI report commented  ‘ Children’s behaviour is exemplary and they display positive 
attitudes and dispositions to collaborative learning.’

The foundation of this policy is built upon the establishment of good relationships between 
pupils and teachers which can only be achieved by positive, stimulating teaching and learning 
being experienced by all children across the school.

Through our Positive Behaviour Policy we concentrate on recognising rewarding and praising 
all instances of success evident throughout all areas of school life. This will be achieved by 
issuing individual and class rewards, school assemblies, newsletters etc.

Child Protection
Child Protection is everyone’s concern at Christ the King. We have a very active Child 
Protection Policy in place which ensures that all our children are protected and are safe at 
all times.

Mrs Darcy is the Designated Teacher for Child Protection. Sarah McKiernan is the Designated 
Governor for Child Protection.

All parents who enrol their children at Christ the King receive a Parent Information Booklet 
which outlines Positive Behaviour Management, Child Protection and Anti-bullying Policies in 
more detail.


